
 

 

 
 

Meeting of the Taxis Committee 

 

Thursday 30th May, 2024 at 6.00pm 

in Committee Room 2 at the Council House, Priory Road,  
Dudley, West Midlands, DY1 1HF 

 

Agenda 
 

Agenda – Public Session 
(Meeting open to the public and press) 

 
 

1. Apologies for absence. 
 

2. To report the appointment of any substitute members serving for this 
meeting of the Committee. 
 

3. To receive any declarations of interest under the Members’ Code of 
Conduct. 
 

4. To confirm and sign the minutes of the meeting held on 22nd April, 
2024, as a correct record (pages 5-12) 
 

5. To consider any questions from Members to the Chair where two 
clear days notice has been given to the Monitoring Officer (Council 
Procedure Rule 11.8). 
 

6. Resolution to exclude the public and press. 
 

 Chair to move: 
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“That the public and press be excluded from the meeting for the 
following items of business on the grounds that they involve the likely 
disclosure of exempt information under Part I of Schedule 12A to the 
Local Government Act 1972, as amended, for the reasons stated on 
the agenda.” 
 

 Under the provisions of Part I of Schedule 12A to the Local 
Government Act 1972, the Monitoring Officer has decided that there 
will be no advance disclosure of the following reports because the 
public interest in disclosing the information is outweighed by the 
public interest in maintaining the exemption from disclosure. 
 

7. Application for the Grant of a Private Hire Driver’s Licence – Mr HI  
(pages 13-18).  The report contains exempt information relating to an 
individual). 
 

8. Application for the Grant of a Private Hire Driver’s Licence - Mr NA 
(pages 19-46).  (The report contains exempt information relating to 
an individual). 
 

9. Application for the Grant of a Private Hire Driver’s Licence – Mr UDK 
(pages 47-58).  (The report contains exempt information relating to 
an individual). 
 

10. Application for the Grant of a Private Hire Driver’s Licence – Mr MH 
(pages 59-62).  (The report contains exempt information relating to 
an individual). 
 

11. Review of a Private Hire Driver’s Licence – Mr LA 
(pages 63-66).  (The report contains exempt information relating to 
an individual). 
 

12.  Review of a Private Hire and Hackney Carriage Driver’s Licence – 
Mr MA (pages 67-86).  (The report contains exempt information 
relating to an individual). 
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Chief Executive 
21st May, 2024 
 
 

Distribution: 
Councillor A Hopwood (Chair) 
Councillor B Challenor (Vice-Chair) 
Councillors A Ahmed, M Cook, J Cowell, D Harley, L Hamblett, A Taylor 
and J Thorne.  

Please note the following information when attending meetings:- 
 
Health and Safety 

 In view of ongoing health and safety requirements in the workplace, you are 
asked to comply with any safety instructions applicable to the venue.  
Various mitigating actions are in place to minimise any risks and to ensure 
we adhere to the latest guidance. 

 
Toilets 

 Toilet facilities are available on site and are subject to safety measures that 
are in place.  All the toilets have hand washing facilities. 

 
No smoking 

 There is no smoking on the premises in line with national legislation.  It is an 
offence to smoke in or on the premises. You cannot use e-cigarettes and/or 
similar vaping devices. 

 
In Case of Emergency 

 In the event of the alarms sounding, please leave the building by the nearest 
exit. There are Officers who will assist you in the event of this happening, 
please follow their instructions.  

 
Submitting Apologies for Absence 

 Elected Members can submit apologies by contacting Democratic Services 
(see our contact details below).  Members wishing to appoint a substitute 
should notify Democratic Services as soon as possible in advance of the 
meeting.  Any substitute Members must be eligible to serve on the meeting in 
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question (for example, he/she must have received the training required by the 
Council).  

 
Private and Confidential Information 

 Any agendas containing reports with ‘exempt’ information should be treated 
as private and confidential.  It is your responsibility to ensure that information 
containing private and personal data is kept safe and secure at all times.  
Confidential papers should be handed to Democratic Services for secure 
disposal.  If you choose to retain the documents you should ensure that the 
information is securely stored and destroyed within six months. 

 
General 

 Public Wi-Fi is available.   

 The use of mobile devices or electronic facilities is permitted for the purposes 
of recording/reporting during the public session of the meeting.  The use of 
any such devices must not disrupt the meeting – Please turn off any ringtones 
or set your devices to silent.  

 Information about the Council and our meetings can be viewed on the 
website www.dudley.gov.uk 

 
If you need advice or assistance 

 If you (or anyone you know) requires assistance to access the venue, or if 
you have any other queries, please contact Democratic Services  - Telephone 
01384 815238 or E-mail Democratic.Services@dudley.gov.uk 

 

If you are reading these documents on an electronic device, you have saved 
the Council £7.00 (on average) per printed agenda and helped reduce the 
Council’s carbon footprint 
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Present:  
 
Councillor A Hopwood (Chair) 
Councillor B Challenor (Vice -Chair) 
Councillors K Denning, D Harley, M Howard, J Martin, C Sullivan, and A Taylor  
 
Officers: 
 
N Slym (Assistant Team Manager - Licensing and Waste Enforcement),  
S Ahmed-Aziz (Solicitor) and K Buckle (Democratic Services Officer) 
 
 

 118 
 
Apologies for Absence 

 

 
Apologies for absence from the meeting were received on behalf of 
Councillors M Aston and W Little. 
 

 119 
 
Appointment of Substitute Member 
 

 

It was reported that Councillor C Sullivan had been appointed as a 
substitute member for Councillor W Little for this meeting of the 
Committee only.  
 

120 
 
Declarations of interest 
 

 No Member made a declaration of interest, in accordance with the 
Members Code of Conduct, in respect of any matters considered at the 
meeting. 

 
  

Minutes of the Meeting of the Taxis Committee 

Monday 22nd April, 2024 at 6.00 pm 
in Committee Room 2 at the Council House, Dudley 
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121 

 

 
Minutes 

 Resolved 
 

  That the minutes of the meeting held on 18th March 2024, be 
approved as a correct record and signed. 
 

 
122 

 
Questions Under Council Procedure Rule 11.8 
 

 There were no questions to the Chair pursuant to Council Procedure Rule 
11.8. 
 

 
123 

 

 
Exclusion of the Public and Press 

 Resolved 
 

  That the public and press be excluded from the meeting for the 
following items of business, on the grounds that they involve the 
likely disclosure of exempt information relating to an individual(s) as 
defined under Part 1 of Schedule 12A to the Local Government Act 
1972, as amended. 
 

 
124 

 

 
Review of Private Hire Driver’s Licence – Mr SY    
 

 A report of the Director of Environment was submitted to consider the 
review of a Private Hire Driver’s licence issued to Mr SY.   
 

 Mr SY attended the meeting, together with his Solicitor Mr Shiller. 
 

 Following the presentation of the report submitted, Mr Shiller presented 
the case on behalf of Mr SY, explaining the circumstances surrounding 
the convictions for plying for hire, stating that Mr SY was approached on 
several occasions by undercover officers and succumbed under the 
pressure to take the passengers to their desired location, and in view of 
that Mr SY’s vehicle insurance would have been deemed void for the 
purpose of transporting those passengers. 
 
Mr Shiller advised that for a period of ten years there had been no 
adverse problems during the beginning of the licence period for Mr SY, 
advising that  Mr SY had been concise when questioned about the 
offence and pleaded guilty which had resulted in him receiving a low  
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 fine and the lowest number of penalty points that could be applied to his 
licence.  
 
Mr Schiller referred to Mr SY’s previous convictions advising that less 
weight should be given to those convictions and the long period of time 
that had elapsed between the old and current conviction.  
 
Mr SY responded to questions raised by the Committee apologising for 
the actions that had led to the current conviction, advising that he 
remained on the high street for a minimal period following a passenger 
disembarking from his vehicle.   On the day in question the weather had 
been inclement, and Mr SY had felt sorry for those passengers who had 
approached him and he had succumbed to their requests having been  
approached on more than one occasion.  
 
In response to further questions raised by the Committee, Mr Schiller 
stated that Mr SY wished to work predominantly for Uber in the future, 
which would provide an audit trail of pre-paid work thus alleviating any 
safety concerns as far as passengers were concerned.  
 
In summing up, Mr Schiller advised that there were no further matters 
pending that needed to be brought to the Committees attention.  
 
The Committee’s Solicitor provided a legal summary in relation to the 
case, following which all parties withdrew from the meeting to enable the 
Committee to determine the application.  

  
 Resolved 
   

That following careful consideration of the information contained in 
the report submitted, the evidence provided by all parties at the 
meeting and having regard to the Committee Guidelines and 
Statutory Standards, the Committee determined that the 
circumstances surrounding the conviction, as outlined in the report 
and Mr SY’s previous convictions amounted to reasonable cause to 
show Mr SY was not a fit and proper person to hold a licence and 
therefore, the private hire driver’s licence issued to Mr SY be 
revoked with immediate effect in the interests of public safety.  
 

  Mr SY was informed of his right to appeal the decision of the 
Committee to the Magistrates’ Court.   
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125 

 

 
Review of a Private Hire and Hackney Carriage Driver’s Licence – Mr 
AA 
 

 A report of the Director of Environment was submitted to consider the 
review of a Private Hire and Hackney Carriage Driver’s licence issued to 
Mr AA.   
 

 Mr AA attended the meeting, together with his Solicitor, Mr Schiller.   
 

 Following the presentation of the report submitted, Mr Schiller explained 
the circumstances surrounding the incident of Mr AA namely, using a 
motor vehicle on a road when television receiving/cinematographic 
apparatus was visible to the driver, contrary to Regulation 109 of the 
Road Vehicles (Construction and Use) Regulations 1986, section 42 of 
the Road Traffic Act 1988 and Schedule 2 of the Road Traffic Offenders 
Act 1988.  
 

 A video of the incident was viewed by the Committee.  
 
Mr Schiller advised that prior to the passenger entering the vehicle, Mr 
AA was viewing a podcast on how to replace a headlight bulb, and the 
podcast was not being viewed whilst Mr AA was transporting the 
passenger, but he had failed to turn off the podcast.  It was explained that 
the same mounted device was used for satellite navigation purposes for 
Mr AA to avoid road closures and traffic whilst on the journey.  
 
In responding to questions of the Committee, Mr AA advised that he had 
texted the mother of his next passenger once the first passenger entered 
his vehicle, and he had mistakenly failed to switch off the podcast whilst 
driving.  
 
In summing up, Mr Schiller referred to Mr AA’s previous exemplary 
driving record with no previous convictions or incidents and confirmed 
that there were no other matters pending that needed to be brought to the 
Committee’s attention.   

  
 The Committee’s Solicitor provided a legal summary in relation to the 

case, following which all parties withdrew from the meeting to enable the 
Committee to determine the application. 
 

 Resolved 
 

  That following careful consideration of the information contained in 
the report submitted, evidence provided at the meeting and having 
regard to the Committee’s Guidelines and Statutory Guidance, the 
Committee were of the view that in accordance with Section  
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  61(1)(b) and Section 61(2A) of the Local Government 
(Miscellaneous) Act 1976, the Private Hire and Hackney Carriage 
Driver’s Licence issued to Mr AA be suspended for a period of 
three months.  

 
  Mr AA was informed of his right to appeal the decision of the 

Committee to the Magistrates’ Court.   
 

 
126 

 

 
Review of a Private Hire Driver’s Licence – Mr SL 
   

 A report of the Director of Environment was submitted to consider the 
renewal of a Private Hire Driver’s licence to Mr SL.   
 

 Mr SL attended the meeting, together with a supporter.  
 

 Mr SL’s supporter referred to the failure to disclose his new address and 
details of the conviction contained in paragraph 4 of the report submitted, 
advising that Mr SL was estranged from his family who had failed to pass 
onto him correspondence that had resulted in Mr SL being unaware of the 
penalty points that had been applied to his driver’s licence.  Mr SL had 
been unable to provide details of a new address as he had until recently 
not had a permanent address. 
 
Once Mr SL had become aware of details of the conviction, he had paid a 
fine and was awaiting details of a driving course but had initially been 
unaware of the three penalty points.  
 
Mr SL was also in financial difficulties.  
 
In responding to questions raised by the Committee, Mr SL apologised for 
his failures and omissions, advising that his wife usually dealt with much 
of the paperwork and filling in forms.  Mr SL had been staying with 
numerous friends who would not let him use their addresses. Mr SL 
advised that he had become depressed following the breakdown of his 
relationship and being estranged from his children.  
 
Mr SL confirmed that there were no other matters pending that needed to 
be brought to the Committee’s attention.   

  
 The Committee’s Solicitor provided a legal summary in relation to the 

case, following which all parties withdrew from the meeting to enable the 
Committee to determine the application. 
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 Resolved 
 

  That following careful consideration of the information contained in the 
report submitted, the evidence provided at the meeting and having 
regard to the Committee Guidelines and Statutory Standards, the 
Committee were satisfied that Mr SL was a fit and proper person to 
hold a licence given the explanation provided, therefore, a strong 
written warning be issued regarding his future conduct.  
 

 
127 

 

 
Application for the Grant of a Private Hire Driver’s Licence – Mr PK 
   

 A report of the Director of Environment was submitted to consider the 
application for the grant of a private hire driver’s licence to Mr PK. 
 

 Mr PK was in attendance at the meeting together with his Solicitor Mr 
Currie.  
 
Mr Currie apologised on behalf of Mr PK for the initial responses to the 
Council’s Licensing Officers regarding the current application, advising 
that delays had occurred due to the Section moving offices and initially 
although Mr PK had been advised that a licence would be granted and 
his application would not need to be considered by the Committee, 
subsequently he was advised that was not the case and he would then 
have to wait for a date to appear before the Committee.  This had 
resulted in a financial penalty following Mr PK withdrawing from a vehicle 
finance agreement which had frustrated Mr PK.  
 
Mr Currie also referred to the circumstances surrounding previous known 
matters whilst Mr PK was licensed by Birmingham City Council, who had 
subsequently refused to renew his previous licence.  
 

 In responding to questions raised by the Committee, Mr PK advised that 
he had found it difficult to find parking spaces in Birmingham, which had 
resulted in him parking in various inappropriate places including a 
disabled bay and a staff car parking bay.  Mr PK also apologised for his 
conduct towards the Council’s licensing officers.  
 
Mr PK advised that he was not at the time in a financial position to appeal 
the decision of Birmingham City Council to refuse his application for the 
renewal of his licence.  Mr PK confirmed that there were no further 
matters pending that needed to be brought to the Committees attention. 

  
 The Committee’s Solicitor provided a legal summary in relation to the 

case, following which all parties withdrew from the meeting to enable the 
Committee to determine the application. 
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 Resolved 
 

  That following careful consideration of the information contained in 
the report submitted, the evidence provided at the meeting and  
having regard to the Committee Guidelines and Statutory Standards,  
the Committee determined that in view of the previous catalogue of  
unacceptable behaviour and the fact that Birmingham City Council  
had refused to renew Mr PK’s licence, they did not consider Mr PK  
to be a fit and proper person, therefore the application to grant a  
Private Hire Driver’s licence to Mr PK be refused.  
 
Mr PK was informed of his right to appeal the decision of the Committee to the 
Magistrates’ Court.   

 

 

 
128 

 

 
Application for the Grant of a Private Hire Driver’s Licence – Mr MI 
   

 A report of the Director of Environment was submitted to consider the 
application for the grant of a private hire driver’s licence to Mr MI. 
 

 Mr MI attended the meeting together with his supporter Mr Nasar, and Mr 
Nasar explained the circumstances surrounding his conviction, referred to 
in paragraph 4 of the report submitted. 
 

 In responding to questions raised by the Committee, Mr MI confirmed that 
he did advise his base of the two phones that were left in his vehicle and 
was advised to bring them to the base.  He also stated that his licence 
had been suspended in the past by Sandwell Metropolitan Borough 
Council.  Mr MI had not held a Private Hire Driver’s licence since 2016, 
the date of his conviction.  Mr MI confirmed that there were no further 
matters pending that needed to be brought to the Committee’s attention. 
 

 The Committee’s Solicitor provided a legal summary in relation to the 
case, following which all parties withdrew from the meeting to enable the 
Committee to determine the application. 
 

 Resolved 
 

  That following careful consideration of the information contained in 
the report submitted, the evidence provided at the meeting and 
having regard to the Committee Guidelines and Statutory 
Standards, the Committee determined that in view of the previous 
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  convictions they did not consider Mr MI to be a fit and proper 
person, therefore the application to grant a Private Hire Driver’s 
licence to Mr MI be refused.  
 
Mr MI was informed of his right to appeal the decision of the 
Committee to the Magistrate’s Court. 
 

 
129 

 
Application for the Grant of a Priver Hire Driver’s Licence – Mr NA 
 
In accordance with Council Procedure Rule 6.2(b) Members determined 
that the application could not be considered with the time constraints 
under the Council Procedure Rule that the application be deferred to the 
next meeting of the Committee.  
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Application for the Grant of a Private Hire Driver’s Licence – Mr UDK 
 
In accordance with Council Procedure Rule 6.2(b) Members determined 
that the application could not be considered with the time constraints 
under the Council Procedure Rule that the application be deferred to the 
next meeting of the Committee. 
 

 
131 

 
Application for the Grant of a Private Hire Driver’s Licence – Mr HI 
 
In accordance with Council Procedure Rule 6.2(b) – Members determined 
that the application could not be considered with the time constraints 
under the Council Procedure Rule that the application be deferred to the 
next meeting of the Committee. 
 

  
The meeting ended at 9.15pm. 
 

 
 
 

CHAIR 
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